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The Lacosian People 
 
Xenograph: Lacosian (see biological report "Xeno#6743521") 
Recognized Government: Monarchy 
 
Military Organization: 

 
The primary military unit of the Lacosians is the War-Crew, whose size and strength 
vary depending on the function of the individual War-Crew.  The Lacosians are currently 
known to operate six warships of mammoth size. Each Ship is led by a Tovek (Captain) 
and the fleet as a whole is led by a High Tovek (Fleet Captain or Admiral). The ships 
themselves are remnants of Builder technology and are named as follows: 

 Vakator [Lightray] 
 Kotakru [Venerable] 
 Jeklunkir [Objective] 
 Porenzek [Melody] 
 Makinzorr [Desire] 
 Lacosniir [Worker] 

Aside from the Ships and their Toveks there are War-Crews for ground troops led by 
Madans rather than Toveks and there is a junior officer rank roughly equivalent to a 
Lieutenant called a Jekaal which may be found in either fleet or ground units. 
 
It should be noted that the Lacosians have yet to fully understand how to operate the 
ships which the Builders left behind, but they are quick to learn and not concerned with 
the consequences of trial and error discoveries. As with most Johvan/Builder tech, the 
power to operate the ancient equipment is derived from harnessing the energy of black 
holes and other singularities (or other dimensional power sources) and it's use is guided 
by their psionic abilities. What the Lacosians lack in tactics and strategy is more than 
made up for by the extreme high-tech of the ancient equipment they employ, or rather, 
are figuring out how to employ. During their first war in recorded history, they proved 
themselves as more than a match for the Kharians, and during actions in 2011 one of 
their ships rammed a Borg Cube, tearing it asunder, suffering only a few scratches to 
the hull. 
 
Political Overview: 

 
Lacosian government is based on a single elected leader The High Lord of the Lacosian 
Chorus with four senior advisors who together make up the Lacosian Chorus, or ruling 
body of The Lacosian People. The other four seats in the chorus are: the Sacred One, 
the Keeper of Justice, the  Elder of Ages and the High Seeker. These five Lacosians are 
referred to as Arch-Elders in an honorific sense. Beyond these five, the Lacosians have 



no other form of government. The High Lord of the Chorus wields absolute authority 
concerning all matters regarding the Lacosians and is not bound by any system of 
checks and balances other than the election process. Elections take place once every 
100 cycles. 
 
Society: 
 
While all Lacosians are telepaths, cultural emphasis is placed on speaking. The Builder 
language is composed of three strata. The words and symbols are first. The second, 
underlying layer is mathematical. Understanding the math disambiguates the spoken or 
written language and allows a Lacosian to think and communicate in machine language. 
The third layer is music, which connects the qualified speaker to the nuances of 
meaning to the Builder language as a whole. 
 
Below the chorus are the High Elders, Lacosians who have lived for 975 Cycles or 
more. Only work assignments and titles concerning a Lacosian's Work-Group or unit 
determine his or her social standing. While all Lacosians are telepaths, cultural 
emphasis is placed on speaking. The Builder language is composed of three strata. The 
words and symbols are first. The second, underlying layer is mathematical. 
Understanding the math disambiguates the spoken or written language and allows a 
Lacosian to think and communicate in machine language. The third layer is music, 
which connects the qualified speaker to the nuances of meaning to the Builder language 
as a whole. 
 
At twenty-five cycles Juvenile Lacosians are given a kit, and their first rod, the shard, or 
Purple Rod.  At 50 Cycles Juvenile Lacosians are called Adepts and they devote all 
their time to learning for twenty-five Cycles.  It is at this age that they receive their 
voiceboxes. Adepts are tested to determine which Rods they are most adept with and 
receive training in the use of those rods. At 75 Cycles a Young Lacosian becomes a 
worker and is given a work-route and is assigned to a Work-Crew. The Worker will learn 
how to use  new rods and these will be added to their kits until they have the complete 
set of twelve. At 500 cycles a worker becomes an Elder and physical changes occur 
automatically which allow the Elder to communicate Mathematically with all of the 
machinery in the Sphere and that machinery with him or her. Although Elder's continue 
to use the voicebox.  At 975 Cycles an Elder becomes a High Elder and gains extra 
insight to Builder Technology. He hears the music, which is the most difficult component 
of the Builder language to understand. Arch Elder is a Position, not a life stage, and 
refers only to the five members of the Lacosian Chorus. No matter a Lacosian's age or 
position, they remain childlike in many respects. 
 
Appearance: 
 
The Lacosians are a short bipedal amphibious form of humanoid.  There is little sexual 
dimorphism 
 
Technology: 



 
Nearly all Lacosian Technology has been inherited from the Ancient Race known as the 
Builders and is based on harnessing power from other dimensional sources, particularly 
singularities such as wormholes and black holes which they often refer to as the 
"Nethers". The majority of Lacosian personal technology revolves around the use of 
rods which most of them carry.  All the rods are different colored hexagonal, hollow 
crystalline "tubes" whose crystalline structure forms an advanced circuitry. The Rods 
are powered by trained telepathic thought which causes a mini singularity to form inside 
the tube and perform different functions based on the frequency of that rod's color. 
 
The Twelve Rods are as follows: 

 Blue  - Material extrusion, manipulation, storage 
 Red  (Tomato Red) - a cutting beam, also can be used as a weapon 
 Gold - Superficial restructuring, artistic work 
 Green - Programming, AI repair & analysis. A Diagnostic tool. 
 Red (Scarlet) - Medical 
 Shard - Actually the Purple rod. Used as a control device for Sphere systems. 
 Brown - Controls Gravity 
 Silver - A personal shield, Impervious to most weapons 
 Orange - Special - and secret. 
 Black - Special - Connected to the nethers (Singularities, & other dimensions) 
 White - The opposite of the Blue Rod. Makes things "disappear". 
 Aqua - Holographic display and Teleportation. 

History: 

 
At about the time that the sphere was two thirds complete (which was several centuries 
after it was begun) The Builders found their project grinding to a halt. Even with the 
Johvan working hard as slaves, the Builders found that their time was being divided 
nearly evenly into construction and the repair of the Sphere's systems that had already 
been built. The solution seemed simple; find a race that was clever enough to diagnose 
and fix problems as they arose so that construction could continue unhindered. 
 
The Planet Lacos VIII, which was slated to be hauled off and broken down to be used 
as construction material for the Sphere, was found to have just such a race living upon 
it. As with the Johvan, the Builders simply enslaved them and put them to work as repair 
and maintenance workers, freeing the Johvan to continue construction. Things worked 
well for quite a while and the Lacosians took to their mew role with alacrity. The fact that 
they were a very prolific race initially, only seemed to mean that there would always be 
plenty of maintenance workers around to handle any repairs. The Builders were once 
again satisfied with the progress being made with regards to the schedule of the work. 
 
The next problem arose when the Lacosians had so greatly multiplied that there were 
more repairmen than were necessary. The Lacosians had idle time on their hands now, 
and since they had kept the Sphere in top condition, there was less work for them to do 



than there had been before. The Builders decided to use the idle Lacosians to assist in 
construction, which greatly sped up the work. This seemed fine until their numbers 
increased even further. 
 
Alarmed at the Lacosian reproductive rate the Builders introduced a genetic inhibitor in 
to the Lacosian race, which they called The Rasp. This inhibitor slowed their 
reproductive rate, and also tended to shorten their lifespans. As the sphere neared the 
completion of its outer shell, squabbles erupted between the Johvan and the Lacosians 
over who would do what, causing further delay in the timetable for construction. 
 
Federation Relations: 

 
The Lacosians are out to finish the Great work of the Sphere. They have become fairly 
staunch allies of the  Federation. This is in opposition to the Kharians adversarial stance 
towards the Federation, and the Johvan’s independent and somewhat xenophobic 
stance towards the Federation. But Federation involvement with the Lacosians may cost 
them in their relations with both of the other races of the Sphere. The Lacosians, on the 
other hand consider the people of the "Floating Station" to be their friends and have 
come to their aid on several occasions. This is largely due to their gratitude for the 
Federation having played a role in curing them of the Rasp. 
 
Current Situation Overview: 
 
The Lacosians are presently the caretakers of the Sphere, and the reason it continues 
to operate thousands of years after it was built. They can talk to the Sphere 
telepathically or, as is the case with those under 500 Cycles, via a "Voicebox" - a small 
device worn behind the left ear of every Lacosian. Within the Shell of the Sphere, Non-
Lacosian telepathic individuals may experience severe headaches due to the Sphere’s 
defensive mechanisms, set up by the Builders. Many of the Sphere's systems are 
operated using mental abilities. The Lacosians can clear an individual from undergoing 
such effects in much the same way as they can prevent individuals from gaining access 
to the Sphere's systems, after all they are its caretakers. 
 
Since the Rasp was cured there have been over 15,000 new births. Considering that 
the total population of trhe Lacosian race had dropped to below 30,000, this increase is 
significant. 
 
Personal Notation: 

 
While the Lacosians may, in many ways, seem to be a very child-like race, they are 
deceptively clever. 
 
Ensign Falda Queedla 
Assistant Chief of Intelligence 
Sentinel Station, Outpost Hope One 
2412.09.12 



 
 
 
Common Lacosian Terms 
 
Gam, or GAMM - Maintenance Relay Unit, A Builder computer with Artificial Intelligence 
that reports maintenance problems to the Lacosians. 
 
Voicebox - A unit worn behind the left ear that keeps the Lacosians in contact with the 
GAMMs. 
 
Work - Maintenance of the Sphere. Considered a sacred trust to the Lacosians who 
have been maintaining the sphere for countless years. 
 
Cycle - A Cycle = one year, based on the Sapieo System Cycle of the Sphere. Slightly 
longer than a standard year, roughly 1.37 standard Terran years (500 shifts, or days), 
So multiply the Lacosian's given ages by 1.37 to determine how many standard years 
old they are. 
 
Rasp - A genetic flaw in the Lacosians which caused a hardening of the skin, internal 
organs and other tissue. Not every Lacosian had this fatal defect. They recognized its 
onset but could prevent it's occurrence. It was slowly exterminating their race. When the 
Rasp eventually stratified the body too severely, it always caused death. The Rasp has 
recently been cured thanks to Federation Medical Science. 
 
Memory Wall - Certain walls that are used by the Lacosians for transport. The wall 
appears as a blank and solid wall. Only with the use of a shard, a Lacosian can walk 
through it and emerge (step out through) any other memory wall in the Sphere. Younger 
Lacosians, 500 Cycles or less, must use a shard to walk through a memory wall. 
 
Nethers - The Term used for either the heart of or the other side of a singularity, 
whether extradimensional or a tesseract. 
 


